SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 5th JULY 2017 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas, Cllr J Holder, Cllr L Hungin, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr A Norbury, Cllr T Norton,             and Cllr Forsaith.
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding, Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr A Daymond (for the open session only) and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1. OPEN SESSION:    A resident asked that following the recent Traveller eviction from the Recreation Ground and the criminal damage at the location, were the Police made aware that CCTV had now been installed.  The Police had been notified that the CCTV was fully recording during the incident.  A resident asked who they should contact about vehicles which are parked on the yellow lines.  Contact information for the Traffic Wardens will be requested.  (Action – Clerk) 
The Owl box has been completed and advice is being sought from the Owl group about where to position the box in Green Wood.  The council thanked Mr Hawes for building the box.  Mr Hawes stated that he also hoped to install a Bat box as well.
Mr Daymond came to make a request from the Scouts to park on the Recreation Ground, for a limited amount of cars, during their Beer Festival on 15/16th September.  He stated it would only be used if the weather was dry and would be kept locked at all times.  Concerns were raised about opening up the Recreation Ground following the recent troubles and the fact that it might set a precedent.  It was also stated that there might be more parking available in the car park as Chiltern District Council had advised that they were proposing to close and remove the Recycling Centre.  This could be potentially cordoned off for the event organisation vehicles.  The matter will be discussed further and a decision will be sent to the Scouts by 28th July.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr A Anderson.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Holder and Cllr Hughes and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The Clerk’s job description is to be updated.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· A revised rectangle design would be constructed for the new free standing noticeboard in Jubilee Walk.   (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· The main recommendations from the Water Risk Assessments for Jubilee Hall have been completed. An agreed procedure and process for the regular water checks needs to be agreed.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Forsaith)  The Water Risk Assessment actions for the Pavilion need to be reviewed.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)  
· The gap in the fence between Green Meadow and 1 Stable Lane has now been filled.  
· The first draft for the CCTV procedure/code of practice on how the system and data should be used has now been prepared and will be reviewed for approval at the next meeting.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Cllr Holder, Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Anderson)  Larger CCTV signs will be placed in the area.  It was agreed that the system operatives would be Cllr Anderson, Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Holder. The relevant authority will be advised.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)
· The portable camera monitoring the area of fence that had been recently vandalised in Green Wood has been operational and the footage will be reviewed  (Cllr Holder)
· The allotments association had recently introduced beehives onto the allotments and concerns were raised about a recent swarm on the Recreation Ground.  The situation will be monitored.
· Following a review of the Village Plan it was agreed to remove the section from the census.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith) Information on who to report problems to will be placed on the noticeboard and the organisations list will be updated on the website.  (Action – Clerk)
· The recent Green Meadow safety inspection highlighted two medium risk items regarding the small gate and the slide.  These items have now been addressed.
· Recommendations received from the annual arboriculture inspection will be reviewed and a meeting will be held with a contractor to prioritise and quote for the work.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· Following three quotations a contractor had been selected to remove the roof dormer in Jubilee Hall during the October half term as it is leaking.  (Action – Clerk)
· Concerns had previously been raised that some soft areas were located on the roof of the Pavilion that need to be inspected.  This inspection will be arranged.  (Action – Clerk)
·  A formal risk inspection will be carried out on the Pavilion during the summer holidays.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Forsaith)
· Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:    The June inspection will shortly be completed by Cllr Davison-Oakley and Cllr Holder. (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Holder)  Cllr Norton will carry out the July inspection and Cllr Hughes will complete the August inspection. (Action – Cllr Norton, Cllr Hughes)  
3. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections has been updated and was circulated to Councillors via email. The Health and Safety documents for the Pavilion need updating.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Clerk)
4. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Holder declared an interest in Jubilee Hall as they are also School Governors.
5. Correspondence:
· A letter had been received from the four local District Councils about the creation of a Parish Charter.  It was agreed that it would not be of value to the Parish Council.
· A resident had offered to potentially fund two more cherry trees and a bench on the grass entrance to Hearnes Meadow.  It was agreed that these would not be suitable at this location, but may be appreciated in other locations.  The resident will be asked if he would be willing to fund these at a different location.   (Action – Clerk)
· Chiltern District Council (CDC) were contractually obliged to undertake a review of all local Recycling Centres and reduce the number of sites in existence. They monitored behaviour, fill rates and usage over a six week period, using the information gathered to make an informed proposal for the future use of each facility.  Unfortunately Seer Green experiences a high level of fly tipping or the wrong waste being put in the bins which then has to go to landfill and is not recycled.  As such CDC advised that it is their intention to close the facility in Seer Green.  Due to the problems experienced at the site the parish council voted to support this decision.  They will be asked to remove all signage at the same time as they remove the bins.  (Action – Clerk)
· The Parish Council has received complaints that some residents and businesses are not observing the yellow lines and have been asked to prompt the relevant authority to act.  The Traffic Wardens will be contacted about how often they plan to visit.  It will also be checked to see if the yellow lines are adequately signed.  (Action – Clerk)
· The slow signs on Bottom Lane have still not been painted so the Local Area Technician will be contacted.  (Action – Clerk)

· It was unanimously agreed to apply for a grant for approximately £1,500 from the Local Area Forum for a Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign for use around the village.  This will be match funded by the Parish Council.  The positions for the ground screws for the moveable signpost have yet to be agreed.  Details about the sign warning will also be requested.  (Action – Clerk) 

· A response had been sent to South Bucks District Council about the proposed new relief road between the A355 / Maxwell Road and Wilton Park on land to the east of Beaconsfield.
· A closed minute was recorded for the winner of the Community Award.

6.
Finance  
Payments to 5th July amounting to:-              
    
   £7,164.90
Income received:-




   £1,900.00

The closing bank balances at 3rd July totalled:-
 £68,833.62
7. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. It was agreed that an objection would be sent to Chiltern District Council’s planning department about application CH/2017/1010/FA Oldefields Equestrian Centre, Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2QP.
Stationing of mobile home for residential purposes for a temporary period of 3 years (Retrospective).  (Action – Clerk)
Permitted

CH/2017/0789/FA
Hollyhurst, Wynnswick Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XW

Part two storey, part single storey side extension

CH/2017/0768/FA
Red Lea, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QJ

Single storey front extension and fenestration alterations.

CH/2017/0714/TP
14 & 15 Seer Mead, Seer Green, HP9 2QL

Felling of a beech tree and reduction of branches of two beech trees and an oak tree overhanging 15 Seer Mead - all trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order.
8.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. STREETLIGHTS:  Several of the old style lantern heads are now becoming obsolete and need to be replaced.  An alternative sleek modern design lantern was reviewed which is much cheaper.  However, it was resolved that although the swan neck Iffley lantern was more expensive it was important for the aesthetic look of the village.  Column 49 in Farmers Way will have its lantern replaced with a swan neck bracket.  (Action – Clerk)   
ii. CEMETERY FENCE:  It had been previously agreed to install a new high tensile wire at the top of the fence around the cemetery.  Unfortunately contractors had not been forthcoming with their quotations so it was resolved to engage the contractor who had recently installed fencing at the Recreation Ground.  (Action – Clerk)
9.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: A meeting has been held with the school about their plans for a proposed new hall. A set of notes had been prepared by the Clerk which will be circulated to all councillors.  (Action – Clerk)  
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: The fence in Green Wood which was damaged by the fallen Oak needs reinstating.  A contractor will be asked to carry out this work.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Perkin Elmer had again contacted the Parish Council to offer help in the local community.  It will be asked if they could tidy the outside perimeter of their site of brambles and sever the ivy in the trees.  (Action – Cllr Hughes and Cllr Norbury)  A damaged branch needs removing from the plum tree in Green Meadow.  (Action – Cllr Hughes and Cllr Norbury)  The Scouts will be contacted to see if they still wish to move the Youth Shelter to their site.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)
10.
information items:     No items were raised.
The meeting closed at 09.10pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 6th September 2017, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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